
Minutes of the Meeting of Belbroughton Parish Council held in The Barton Room Fairfield Village Hall Monday 2nd December 2013 
Present: Cllrs K Green (Chair), J Bradley, I Dalziel, C Hine, A Hood, A Ince, T Jones, J Kitson, P Margetts, S MacDonald, D Roberts, C Scurrell and P Shotton.
In attendance: John Farrell Clerk; District Councillor Janice Boswell. Three members of the public also attended. 
361/13 Apologies   
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr. A Mabbett. 
362/13 Declarations of Interest  
No interests were declared.
363/13 A member of the public advised that she had information regarding the County Council’s Minerals Consultation – the Chairman said she would be happy to listen to the comments during that agenda item.

Another member of the public expressed concern at the giving of grants to the Belbroughton Tennis Club. 
364/13 Minutes of previous meeting  
Council approved an amendment to minute 330/13 (1) this to be recorded as -  ‘ 1. The clerk advised that the quote to install the new footway near to Belbroughton Cricket Club was £3,235.  The clerk confirmed that Council had received the £1500 pledged by former County Councillor Ed Moore towards the project.‘  The Minutes of the meeting held on 4th November 2013 were then approved.  The minute book was signed.
365/13 Reports   
Chairman’s report :  Cllr Green  had no items to report.
Planning Committee: The Council noted the Minutes of the meeting on 18th November 2013.  
Finance Committee:  The Council noted the minutes of the meeting on 18th November 2013. 
Clerks Report:  
1. The clerk and 3 Councillors are due to meet the surveyor Weds 4th December to review the repairs the wall at Sylvester’s Corner Belbroughton. The exposed electric cable has now been reburied to the satisfaction of Western Power. 
2. The Belbroughton Cricket Club have been asked to supply additional information following their application for a grant/loan.  Mr Hawke had advised the clerk that he understands this information is required before the request can be considered further. 
3. A training evening has been booked for Tuesday 14th January at 7.00 pm at The Barton Room Fairfield Village Hall when Richard Levett will be available to discuss informally with Councillors their training needs.  
4. Bromsgrove District Council has launched a consultation on how the Local Heritage List should be compiled. The clerk will circulate the details of this process and advised that a response should be sent to BDC by 24th January.  This response should be considered at the January Council.
5. The Green at Belbroughton -  Ms Elizabeth Mitchell acting for the developer has produced a plan for discussion for the proposed improvements.  She advises that the developer would cover the costs of the improvements. The plans are to be assessed by the nominated group of councillors who will report back to Council. This report will include comment on whether to hold a public consultation.  

6. Paul Hardcastle – Footpath Warden - has the prospect via the  ‘Community Payback’ scheme through the County Council  the opportunity to  progress work on the footpath up to Hurst Farm involving the moving  of stone across farmland. The landowner has undertaken to put the required materials in place.
7. An e mail has been received from a Mr John Oliver expressing thanks to the clerk and James Callaghan for very quickly answering a request to move leaves from the footway around Sylvester’s Corner Belbroughton.
8. Police – Superintendent Kevin Purcell has advised that the Safer Neighbourhood Team is to produce a monthly newsletter to advise of local performance.
366/13 Belbroughton Tennis Club Capital Grant.
Council approved the variation of the purpose of the previously agreed grant of £500, the clerk to monitor receipt of relevant copy paid invoices under the Council’s policy of giving a grant of up to 50% of the cost of the items involved.
The Chairman allowed a member of the public to speak and he expressed concern over the giving of grants to entities at the Belbroughton Recreation Ground, requesting that such was discussed on a future Council agenda.

367/13 Parish Council Budget 2014/15. 
The clerk had circulated copies of the budget and a commentary on the changes from 2013/14 budget and, the projected out turn for this year.  Cllr. Bradley outlined the rationale to the budget and the remaining uncertainty around the delayed payment of the Council Tax Benefit Support Grant. The projected budget surplus of £4.3k is dependent upon Bromsgrove District Council paying across the Support Grant of £3,800.   Until clarity on this payment is received the budget could not be approved therefore a decision was deferred until January Council.  
The clerk had circulated three possible options for accounting for the expected £30k cost of the repairs to the wall at Sylvester’s Corner Belbroughton:  To take the sum from Council reserves, to take the sum from the Precept over a term, or to split the sum between reserves and Precept. Cllr. Bradley expanded upon each of these options and the likely effects on the Precept. 
Council debated the merits of each of these options. The Chairman allowed comment from members of the public.  Each speaker felt that the cost should be taken from Council reserves.

Council agreed to record individual councillors voting decisions on proposals.
A proposal to take the sum from Reserves was defeated with 5 councillors voting in favour – Cllrs. Hine, Ince, Jones, MacDonald and, Scurrell.
A proposal to take the sum entirely from Precept was approved with 7 councillors voting in favour – Cllrs. Bradley, Dalziel, Hood, Kitson, Margetts, Roberts and Shotton, and 5 councillors voting against – Cllrs. Hine, Ince, Jones, MacDonald and, Scurrell.  Cllr Green did not vote.

A proposal to place the term of the Precept increase over a 100 years term was defeated.
A proposal to place the term of the Precept increase over a three year term was approved with 7 councillors voting in favour - Cllrs. Bradley, Dalziel, Hood, Kitson, Margetts, Roberts and Shotton and 5 councillors voting against – Cllrs. Hine, Ince, Jones, MacDonald and, Scurrell.  Cllr Green did not vote.   The Precept would need to be increased to raise an additional £10k in each of the three years commencing 1/4/2014.  

Council did not approve a final Precept for 2014/15 deferring this until the January Council as the budget had not been ratified.
368/13 Annual Parish Meeting

The venue for the meeting on 14th April 2014 was agreed as the Belbroughton Church Hall.  The clerk will book the hall and Council will consider the format of the meeting at a future Council meeting.

369/13 Withdrawal of Subsidised Bus Services

The clerk advised of the consultation process launched by Worcestershire County Council.  One route, the ‘318’ affects the Parish.  A response is required by 17th January 2014.  Council deferred it’s written response until January Council to give councillors time to assess the County proposals and local usage of services.  The clerk will research passenger numbers, and will also arrange for posters to be displayed which ask residents to submit their comments to the County Council. 
370/13  Bus Shelter Fairfield
Cllr. Scurrell advised that the shelter required maintenance but acknowledged that this is not urgent. The clerk advised that James Callaghan has been asked look at the shelter and to assess costs and would now liaise with Cllr. Scurrell.  Council agreed to consider expenditure on the shelter in the future.
371/13 County Council Minerals Consultation
The clerk had circulated a note outlining the County Council’s Second Stage Consultation, and confirmed that this sets out background information on minerals and includes questions on: When, where and how minerals should be worked : How minerals workings should be restored: How minerals should be safeguarded for the future and Preferred locations for aggregate extraction, called ‘ areas of search’.  Cllr. Hood is to visit the open day at Bromsgrove District Council offices on 4th December and advise the Parish Council thereafter of issues to address.  A written response to the consultation will be considered at January Council.  
The Chairman asked a member of the public to comment, she advised that the documentation available is huge but a summary was reasonably succinct but she felt that the Plan would give the local authority opportunities to permit significant operations in the Parish locality.  The Chairman thanked her for her contribution.

372/13 Fairfield Villa FC
The clerk advised that following a request the football club had not provided copies of its annual accounts.   Council approved the Finance Committee recommendation to advise the football club that the Council would not be looking to freeze the rent for the Fairfield Recreation Ground when it is reviewed next year. The clerk will confirm this in writing.

373/13   Winter Newsletter 
Council reviewed a draft and agreed minor amendments plus requesting additional input to cover: dog fouling, the wall repairs, The Green, Belbroughton plans, Veolia planning update.  The clerk was asked to proceed and arrange the printing.

374/13  Councillor Items
District Cllr. Boswell advised that the ‘Village Tidiers’ would be working on the verges on the A491. She also asked that the Parish Council reminds residents to be aware of the elderly as winter approaches.   Council agreed to put a suitable comment in the Newsletter.
Cllr. MacDonald  advised that residents were concerned at the bad smells from the Veolia site, this issue can be raised with the Bromsgrove Customers Services at The Dolphin Centre.
Cllr. Roberts advised that he and the clerk had attended a meeting with Came & Co insurers who had offered to visit the Parish to review our land and property assets. They had also raised other issues which he and the clerk would summarise for the Council.

Cllr. Scurrell advised that he, Margaret Rees and a representative from the County Council will be looking at the maintenance options for Badgers Copse. A report will be compiled and brought back to Council.

Cllr. Bradley requested a future agenda item to discuss the definition of expenditure items that are to be categorised as either a Belbroughton or Fairfield expenditure.

Cllr. Shotton  informed Council that a bench at Sylvester’s Corner required repair, Council approved expenditure of up to £100 to carry out the repair.

375/13  Parish Council New Year Dinner
This is to be held 13th January 2014 at The Swan Fairfield, the Chairman will make the arrangements. 

The meeting closed at 9.30 p.m. 
Signed......................................................................Chairman      
